TOWN COUNCIL BUDGET WORK SESSION

April 14, 2011

A budget work session of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue at 7:50 p.m. by Council President Michael Schnack.     

The following members were present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

Michael White

William Murphy

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director

Michael Gray, Director of Public Works

Thomas Tighe, Police Chief

James Bryer, Fire Chief

William Piva, Recreation Director

Catherine Kaiser, School Committee Chair

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

Council President Schnack stated this is the final work session prior to Town Council adoption of the budget at the April 25th meeting. 
Town Administrator Keiser summarized the changes. Operations. The $210,200 proposed for Advanced Life Support implementation, equipment and training was reduced by $160,200, retaining $50,000, for the transition period. We are not ready for ALS yet, and will not jump into it. We will know better over the next fiscal year. Hazardous Waste removal proposed at $4,000 was reduced by $3,000, to $1,000. The proposed Town Council Stipend increase of $241 was declined, and will remain at $5,440.91. The $22,500 for EMS Vehicle Insurance was restored. Added was $9,000 for the Emergency Alert System to supply direct cellular citizen alert notification.  As a result of the adjustments, Net Operations was reduced by $131,941.     

Capital Spending. Two DPW trucks proposed at $125,000 were cut and will be purchased through Fund Balance. Library CAT6 cable proposed at $7,078 was cut and the job will be completed in the current fiscal year.  ALS Equipment proposed at $36,000 was cut as we are not going forward with ALS at this time. Discussion ensued of appealing to JEMS to raise funds to support this. Affordable Housing for $50,000 was restored as requested by the Town Council. $25,000 was restored to Fort Getty to provide a total of $75,000 for this line item. Additional adjustments were made as follows: Fire Chief Car increased by $1,500, Bike Path study increased by $1,000, and Police SUV increased by $251 in order to meet the needs. The Net Capital Spending was reduced by $90,327.

Debt Service.  Debt Service was adjusted by a $10,000 increase for full debt service payment. 
Net Adjustment to the budget resulted in a $212,268 decrease, as reflected below: 
03/17/2011 
Proposed Town Budget
$8,967,283

04/14/2011
Amended Town Budget
$8,755,015

The FY 2011-2012 Town and School Budget is $21,166,845, an increase of $301,946 or 1.45%. The property tax levy required is $17,976,386, which is $329,159 or 1.87% more than the current year. If adopted, a tax rate of $9.20 per thousand is projected for next fiscal year. This is $.09 or .91% higher than the current $9.11, resulting in a $32.64 tax increase for the average residential property assessed at $408,000. 

Jamestown is one of only twelve communities maintaining the local exemption on the first $6,000 of motor vehicle value, with a tax rate of $14.42 per $1,000 of value. This reduces the car tax by $86.52 for each vehicle valued at $6,000 or more. The exemption was reduced from $6,000 to $500 during the 2010 General Assembly legislative session, and eliminating State reimbursement for the loss of local revenues. The amendment restored municipal authority to tax vehicle values over $500. Fifteen municipalities reinstated the car tax to the maximum amount, and the remaining eleven have interim amounts between $1,000 and $6,000. If vehicles were taxed at full value, it would result in $306,920 additional revenue. The required tax levy increase is $283,348. Reinstating the full motor vehicle tax would eliminate the increase in property taxes.   

Capital Improvements. Police Protection. Council Vice President Bowen referenced the use of hybrid vehicles and suggested this be reviewed to see if it would be appropriate for Police vehicles. Town Administrator Keiser will research this. Hybrids tend to be a little higher priced, but may be cost effective.  Discussion continued.
Fort Getty. Discussion ensued of increasing the Capital Reserve from $75,000 to $150,000. There is approximately $300,000 in that account at present, with $50,000 of that for the boat ramp and some of that may be needed for the Pavilion rebuild. We may also want to put in composting bathrooms, and the Fort Getty study will cost $10,000. Concern was expressed for drawing down the fund. Last year the allocation was increased to $150,000 from $50,000.  Discussion ensued of increasing it to $100,000 rather than the full $150,000 and building up the fund. Councilor Murphy prefers to leave it at $75,000. We are going into FY 2011-2012 with $250,000 in the fund. Per the Trust Claims Manager, the report on the Pavilion will be in soon.  The Council is committed to putting money back into Fort Getty to improve it so that we won’t have to go to bonding. Council President Schnack doesn’t want to allocate more than $100,000, and Councilor Murphy stated $100,000 is okay. Councilor Winsor prefers to know what we are doing before putting the funding in. Installing chemical/composting bathrooms would cost $50,000 each and would serve the community for more than the summer season. Removable Port-a-Johns for West Ferry were discussed.    

Council President Schnack asked what would be the ramification for changing the motor vehicle tax amount. Property taxes go up less if the cars were taxed. The two-car family with vehicles valued at $6,000 would see a $170 increase vs. a $32.64 increase. Reinstating the car tax would shift the burden to lower income families. The Homestead exemption was discussed. Councilor Murphy was concerned that if the State reinstitutes the motor vehicle exemption, Jamestown will not get it because we do not tax them. Council Vice President Bowen does not see it that way.  Town Administrator Keiser commented communities not exempting vehicles would have to institute the exemption and then become eligible for State reimbursement. It is doubtful this will be reinstated, and we don’t have to be concerned at this time. 
Councilor Winsor felt that $50,000 was too high a figure for Advanced Life Support, and we don’t know what will transpire. Town Council President Schnack stated we are putting the funding away to build it up so that we can address the financial issue when it does come into fruition.    

Town Administrator Keiser referenced Capital items that would be drawn from the Fund Balance rather than using a budget appropriation. The heating system issues at the Recreation Center were discussed. The Capital Fund balance is $3.86 million. Finance Director Collins expects a $250,000 surplus at the end of this fiscal year, but we will not know for certain until the audit is received in December. At that point we will replenish the monies being drawn down. 

Council Vice President Bowen referenced that Weaver’s Cove is finalizing their application for an LNG terminal during this year and stated it may be wise to set aside money for legal services to fight this. 
Dick Lynn. Seafarer Court.  Mr. Lynn stated he serves as Vice Chair of the Committee on LNG Threat. At last night’s meeting the members voted to request the Town transfer $40,000 to a reserve fund to cover the cost of potential legal fees, in the event we engage in legal action against Weaver’s Cove Energy, and they also request this be a Warrant item at the FTM. Discussion ensued of whether this could be part of the Committee’s budget, the voters approve the transfer, this be part of the Council budget or a line item. If the money is not needed, it goes back into the Fund Balance. 
Councilor Winsor commented Save the Bay is accumulating a substantial legal fund and Steve Torres and Diane Phillips from Fall River suggested fund raising for legal action so as not to burden any one community. She feels the expense should be spread across the bay rather than one community taking on the burden.  

Council Vice President Bowen commented the impact of Jamestown of an LNG terminal in Mount Hope makes it worthwhile to put money aside for the potential legal battle. We need that money available in a special fund for that one purpose just in case. If it is not used, it will be put back into the Fund Balance. Council President Snack stated that if we are going to commit to this fight, we should put the money aside to show our commitment. Council Vice President Bowen stated the decision to go forward with legal action will come from the Council. Mr. Lynn stated that we need a backup plan, and if we’re not prepared when legal action is required, it is too late. Council President Schnack asked Town Administrator Keiser and Finance Director Collins to develop a plan for the April 25th meeting.   

Councilor Winsor commented on the state of the economy and unemployment and asked why the raises are as high as they are. She further commented on the high salary of the school Principal. Discussion ensued of the reorganization of the Town Clerk’s Office, loss of hours for that department and the redistribution of salaries/wages, Waste Removal, time and one-half, Sunday pay in compliance with State law, and other wage/salary issues. Discussion ensued of the Public Works Director’s increase and where his salary is listed. His salary is divided and appears under Public Works and Water and Sewer. Councilor Winsor suggested allocating $20,000 for ALS and JEMS fundraise for the rest. Council Vice President Bowen suggested increasing ALS to $60,000.     

Public Comment. There was no public comment.   

Adjournment. There being no more business to discuss, the budget work session was adjourned at 8:40 p.m.
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